Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

February 3, 2016


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
MINUTES

February 3, 2016
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first regularly scheduled meeting in February on this date at 7:00 p.m. The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; Earl M. Piner, Sr.; and Daniel R. VanReenen, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Department Chief Matthew Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr. was excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

ACTION:
The minutes of the January 20, 2016 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION: 
The Financial Report and bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens.


Discussion

Commissioner VanReenen questioned why façade grant funds were distributed by the Town instead of the Elkton Alliance. Commissioner Jablonski stated she and Planning Director Jeanne Minner jointly applied for the State of Maryland Community Legacy Grant, noting that she applied for a Downtown façade grant and Ms. Minner applied for a parking lot upgrade grant. Commissioner Jablonski stated the entire grant was distributed to the Town and the façade grant funds were subsequently passed on to those recipients. 

ACTION:
Recognizing a motion and a second, Mayor Alt requested a vote to approve the Financial Report and bills submitted for payment. The Financial Report and bills submitted for payment was approved by all present.


Relay for Life Presentation to Team Elkton

Ms. Anna Marie Denver, a volunteer with the American Cancer Society’s Relay for Life event for Cecil County, stated the county’s efforts in 2015 resulted in a regional “top 20” designation. She noted that Team Elkton had already begun work on the 2016 Relay for Life event, adding that 2016 marked the 20th year of the annual fundraiser, scheduled for 6:00 p.m. on May 20, 2016 at Elkton High School. 


Ms. Denver, recognizing the annual support of the American Legion Post 15, presented a plaque to Post Commander Bill Young. Mayor Alt stated Post 15 was the largest contributor to Team Elkton in 2015.

Public Recognition – Department of Public Works


Mayor Alt stated he wanted to publicly recognize the efforts of Department of Public Works (DPW) crews during the recent winter storm. He noted that plow crews worked in continual 12-hour shifts during the storm for a total of 76 hours of snow removal and placement of 350 tons of salt. 

Messrs. Bryan MacQueen, Matt Simpson and Craig Gochnauer, representing DPW snow plow teams, were commended for snow plowing activities.

Mr. Handley noted that the snow plow teams assisted 3 medical emergency response vehicles during the storm. He expressed gratitude for residents who helped dig out a DPW vehicle during plowing operations, adding that the community came together during the storm.

Mayor Alt commended the DPW snow plow teams for their work during the storm. He stated he personally received 10 calls during the storm, 6 of which were from citizens outside of Town, 2 of which were from Buttonwoods and 2 from Hollingsworth Manor.

Resolution R3-2016 Re-designation of Arts and Entertainment District

Presented for Adoption

Mr. Repole presented Resolution R3-2016 Re-designation of Arts and Entertainment District for adoption. 


Mayor Alt read and placed a copy of Resolution R3-2016 into the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Resolution R3-2016 Re-designation of Arts and Entertainment District was adopted on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner. Commissioner Jablonski abstained from the vote. The record of the vote is as follows:
Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Givens: Motion

Commissioner Jablonski: Abstain

Commissioner Piner: Second

Commissioner VanReenen: Aye


Republican Club of Cecil County Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for 
Membership Event at the Elkton Municipal Building Community Room February 
6, 2016

Mayor Alt stated the Republican Club of Cecil County requested a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for a “Chili Cook-off” at the Elkton Municipal Building Community Room on February 6, 2016. 

Commissioner VanReenen stated his understanding of Community Room rentals was that the room would not be rented to political groups. He requested to discuss the issue at the February 10, 2016 workshop meeting.


 ACTION:
The Republican Club of Cecil County’s request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Chili Cook-off membership event at the Elkton Municipal Building Community Room on February 6, 2016 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding the date of the Town’s annual Fireworks event, stated the Elkton Citizen Guide was nearing completion and staff needed a date to include the event in the publication. He queried the Board for a consensus regarding scheduling fireworks for July 4th or September 17th during Fall Fest activities. Mayor Alt noted that the September date coincided with the September 14th anniversary of the penning of the Star Spangled Banner. Mayor Alt noted that overtime costs would be lower if paid to working employees in September vs. costs associated with overtime during the July 4th holiday. He added that the cost of the fireworks display was lower in September than July 4th as well.

Commissioner Givens expressed support for holding the fireworks event on July 4th, noting that citizens have an expectation of fireworks on Independence Day. 


Commissioner VanReenen expressed support for holding the fireworks event on July 4th, adding that he would support moving the event to Fall Fest if the weather forced a postponement.

Commissioner Piner questioned if citizens should be surveyed regarding the date.

Commissioner Jablonski expressed support for holding the fireworks event on July 4th. 


Mayor Alt, referring to the Elkton Citizen Guide, asked the Board for a final review and comments prior to publication. He stated the guide had been sent to 4 vendors and noted that Chesapeake Publishing provided the lowest bid. 

Mayor Alt stated he attended the Elkton Police Department (EPD) Annual Awards Banquet on January 31st. He commended all the Officers who received awards, noting that EPD Detective Andrew Tuer was recognized for his work in obtaining a confession to 2 open murder cases prior to discovery of where the victims’ bodies were left. He noted that the case was the first successful conviction of a double murder in Maryland in which there were no bodies.

Chief Donnelly expressed his pride in the Officers of EPD.


Mayor Alt stated he and Mr. Ed Ginder attended a local fundraiser on January 30th which was also attended by Mr. Nick Boyle from the Baltimore Ravens. He stated the event was a great day for the community and thanked Mr. Ginder for coordinating Mr. Boyle’s visit.

Mayor Alt announced that the Board was invited to attend the Elkton High School Girls Junior Varsity and Varsity Basketball games on February 4th at Elkton High School. 


Mayor Alt announced the National “Main Street Now” Conference was scheduled on May 23 – 25, 2016. He asked the Board to advise him if any member wanted to attend.

Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski stated she attended the EPD Awards Banquet on January 31st. She commended the EPD Officers for their work.

Commissioner Jablonski commended DPW for their work during the recent storm.


Commissioner Jablonski recognized Mr. and Mrs. Dwight Hair in attendance. She stated Mr. & Mrs. Hair were named Citizens of the Year for 2015, and added that the Citizen of the Year Banquet was scheduled for March 31, 2016.


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner stated he attended the EPD Awards Banquet on January 31st. He commended the EPD Officers for their work.


Commissioner Piner reported on Parks and Recreation activities. He reported the High School Basketball League had 25 participants and the Sports Clinics at Gilpin Manor Gymnasium had a total of 36 participants. He noted the Parks and Recreation Department offered craft classes and Parents Night Out.

Commissioner Piner stated he traveled to Rising Sun on February 2nd with the Elkton Middle School Basketball team. He stated the team participated in Cecil County Parks and Recreation Basketball Program, adding that approximately 200 children and parents participated in less than 2 hours. Noting the large number of participants, Commissioner Piner expressed support for Elkton’s own Recreation Center.

Commissioner Piner recognized several citizens in attendance to express support for the planned Recreation Center.


Commissioner Piner encouraged the Board to identify funding sources for the planned Recreation Center. 

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens expressed appreciation to DPW for snow plowing operations. 


Commissioner Givens expressed appreciation to citizens who assisted in plowing, noting Mr. Mark D’Azevedo helped clear the area near Booth Street and Locust Lane.


Commissioner Givens stated he attended the EPD Awards Banquet on January 31st. He commended the EPD Officers for their work, adding that having the event on a Sunday provided the opportunity for families to attend.


Commissioner Givens stated he notified the Elkton High School (EHS) Administration that the Town of Elkton annually awarded 2 scholarships to qualifying EHS seniors.

Commissioner Givens, noting the Town’s membership in the Maryland Municipal League District 10 Chapter, announced that 2 scholarships were available through District 10 as well. He noted that the District 10 scholarships were available to all Cecil County High School seniors.

Commissioner VanReenen’s Report

Commissioner VanReenen questioned if the Comprehensive Audit for Fiscal Year 2016 was completed. Mr. Repole answered in the negative.


Commissioner VanReenen, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding a water / sewer rate study, questioned the status of the study. Mr. Repole stated recent staffing shortages in the Finance Department caused a delay in the study’s completion.

Commissioner VanReenen, referring to the Board’s ongoing discussions about the planned Recreation Center, stated he supported a safe environment for the Town’s young people, adding his concerns regarding short- and long-term funding of the facility. 

Discussion ensued regarding the Town’s Fund Balance. Commissioner VanReenen expressed concerns regarding depleting the Town’s Fund Balance.

Mayor Alt stated he agreed with Commissioner VanReenen’s comments regarding fiscal responsibility, noting that the value of having a community centered facility was worth identifying a way to fund it.

Public Comment

Mr. Dwight Hair commended DPW for plowing operations during the storm.

Mr. Hair expressed support for holding the fireworks event on July 4th. 


Mr. Hair expressed support for EPD and Chief Donnelly’s leadership.


Mr. Hair expressed support for the planned Recreation Center, stating the Board needed to find a way to fund the facility. 

Ms. Anna Marie Buhler expressed support for EPD, stating the Officers were doing a great job.

Ms. Buhler commended DPW plowing operations, and asked that crews concentrate on areas other than the Downtown. Mayor Alt noted that certain streets in the Downtown were designated Snow Emergency Routes and the Town was required to clear those areas first.


Ms. Buhler questioned why the track at Meadow Park was plowed. Mr. Handley responded the track at Meadow Park was plowed while crews conducted a sweep to check the area. Commissioner Piner questioned where DPW placed snow that was removed from Town streets. Mr. Handley stated snow was deposited at Marina Park.


Ms. Buhler, referring to a recent letter to the Cecil Whig regarding the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood, questioned why the area had not been plowed. Mayor Alt noted that the main roads had been cleared, adding the side streets are very narrow and a plow could not navigate or push snow without damaging cars that were parked on either side of the street.

Ms. Buhler stated she had not received her water / sewer bill in a timely manner and subsequently received a shut off notice.

Ms. Buhler questioned why water / sewer rate information had been removed from bills. Mr. Repole responded the information was pre-printed on the bills, and could not be used when the rates changed.


Ms. Buhler questioned who was responsible for decorating windows at vacant buildings in the Downtown. Commissioner Jablonski stated the Elkton Alliance Design Committee decorated the windows.


Mr. Robert Gorman expressed concerns regarding areas of Elkton in which stormwater infiltrated the Town’s Wastewater Treatment system, negatively impacting the facility’s capacity. Mayor Alt stated certain older homes were equipped with downspouts that drained directly into the Town’s sanitary sewer system, resulting in Inflow and Infiltration. 

Ms. Milynn Matthews expressed support for the planned Recreation Center. She stated she was involved with her 2 sons’ sports activities and expressed appreciation for the Board’s involvement in youth recreation. She stated a Recreation Center could provide a safe haven for young people who did not have other means for recreation. 

Ms. Matthews expressed appreciation to EPD Officers for their community involvement. She expressed gratitude to Officer Shannon Comely and Detective Andrew Tuer for their involvement with young people in the community.


Ms. Matthews stated the planned Recreation Center was an investment in the community. 

Mr. Robert Litzenberg echoed Commissioner VanReenen’s concerns regarding short- and long-term costs of the planned Recreation Center. 

Mayor Alt stated he knew the planned Recreation Center would not operate at a breakeven level, adding that the projected costs of the facility would be made available as they were received. 

Ms. Alley Cole expressed support for the planned Recreation Center. She stated she was not a Town resident but was interested in Elkton. She stated her Business Class at Tri State Christian Academy was tasked to create a Social Impact Project. She stated the result of her studies indicated that 25% of young people who were not involved in their communities wound up in jail.

Ms. Cole asked the Board to move forward with the planned Recreation Center. Noting a potential $50,000 scholarship award associated with her Social Impact Project, Ms. Cole stated she signed a waiver to donate the funds to the planned Recreational Center if the Board chose not to fund it.

 
Ms. Diane Hair commended Ms. Cole for her statements and asked the Board to listen to the Town’s young people.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:30 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

AN AUDIO AND VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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